MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 20th December 2012 in the Committee Room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  Commenced at 7.30pm.  

Members present: Cllr Watley (Chairman), Cllr Keeble (Vice Chairman), Cllr Bennett, Cllr Henwood, Cllr McCarthy, Cllr Frost, Cllr Spiers, Cllr Town and Cllr Mason.  Also Mrs R Nelson (Treasurer) and S Barnes (Parish Clerk).
Apologies for absence were received from: Cllr Brown and Cllr Dean.
Also present: County Councillor Ann Naylor and Terry Smith, Herald Magazine.
AMENDMENTS

The November minutes were signed by Cllr Watley as a correct record with the following amendment:
Item 2139) should read that the ‘PC was running close to budget’ and not ‘running at slightly over budget’ as stated.

DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Nil. 
OPEN FORUM
Cllr Watley welcomed the meeting.  Two parishioners were in attendance to listen to proceedings.  In addition, Mr Ted Hall attended as Chairman on behalf of the Tipps Cross Hall Management Committee regarding item 2164 of November 2012.
Nil speakers.  The meeting resumed with the following:

CORRESPONDENCE

The Clerk reported on the following correspondence received at the Parish Office:-
2168
The Clerk had received the latest bus passenger news leaflet – no changes to services. 
2169
The Clerk had enquired with Essex County Council (ECC) the whereabouts of the salt deliveries as part of the salt scheme.  She had been advised that there was a discrepancy with the completion of the forms by a lot of Parish Councils.  The question as to whether any pre-season salt was required was mis-leading as ECC advised that by this they actually meant pre-March 2013 but this was not explained within their literature and would have been outside of the actual ‘winter season’ period when salt would usually be required. The PC had only taken one delivery of salt prior to this in November 2012 so stocks are running low.  To resolve this, ECC had a back-log of salt deliveries and the Parish Council (PC) would be added to their dispatches.   
BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS
2170
It was reported that the 261 bus was a very irregular service through the village and the Clerk was asked if she could find out the bus company in question and write to them.  Cllr Dean may have further information or updates.


Cllr Henwood reported that four conservative Councillors had resigned from the Brentwood Borough Council (BBC) Conservative Party to become independent Councillors.


Cllr Keeble reported that as of April or May 2013 BBC will implement a weekly recycling collection.


Cllr Keeble reported that the William Hunter Way project was still ongoing. 

 REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
2171
FINANCE

The following cheques were approved for payment and signed:

£


Addressee


Description

388.80


R Nelson


reimbursement of safety barrier hire 








(carried forward from November cheque run) 

 59.60


S Barnes


Reimbursed – xmas food and wine etc

   -


S Barnes


salary (Dec)

   -


Essex Pension Fund

pension contribution (Dec)

  75.00


PETTY CASH 


(DEC)

   - 


R Nelson


Book keeping  (Dec)

   7.08


S Barnes


reimbursed- purchase of 2nd web domain








(2 year contract)

    -


HM Revenue & Customs
Tax and NI (Dec)

 40.00


Essex Wildlife Trust

membership renewal

337.50


T Smith


Production of Herald Mag.

 97.90


T Smith


expenses – Herald mag

 61.34


Affinity water


water to playing field, B/More

  5.16


J Oddy & Sons


inv. 116934

572.00


Matthews plants

inv. 13263 – planters

145.00


SLCC



annual membership renewal (Clerks)

681.24


BBC



inv. D2133238 – play area inspections








From May to October 2012 

1543.34

BBC



inv. D2133211 – dog and litter bin 








emptying from April to November 2012

  10.84


Aon Insurance


additional premium for inclusion of PA 








equipment and speakers

Receipts:
· Nothing to report
Payments:
· The Clerk advised the PWLB loan repayment was due out by direct debit on 31.12.12, amount £1598.14.
2172
FINANCIAL POWERS

All was in accordance with the financial reports as distributed to all Councillors.  Mrs Nelson confirmed the recently purchased PA system had been added to the PC’s insurance policy which was subject to an additional premium of £10.84.  The Clerk had raised the cheque for signing.  


Mrs Nelson also raised the question as to whether the PC should enquire about holding it’s own debit or credit card for any payments where cheques on an invoice basis is not practical.  The Clerk or Mrs Nelson would usually have to pay these fees with their personal credit or debit cards and the amounts can be fairly large.  This would cover such transactions as the glow sticks and hire of safety barriers for the fireworks display and the community mini bus servicing and MOT.  This was considered and felt to be a good idea.  It was then proposed by Cllr Mason, seconded by Cllr Frost and unanimously agreed that Mrs Nelson would discuss this with the PC’s own Bankers, Barclays and then she would make enquiries with other lenders regarding a credit card.


Cllr Bennett raised the subject of the PC’s Discretionary or ‘Compensation grant’ which had still not been notified to the PC.  It was felt that ff there was a shortfall it would mean having to raise the Parish precept.  Recently an article had been published by Government (19.12.12) as follows:


Parishes not to be capped in 2013/14

Published 19th December 2012

The Secretary of state for communities and Local government, Eric Pickles, today confirmed in 
Parliament that the capping proposals for Principal Authorities would not be applied to Town and Parish 
Councils for 2013/14. The full DCLG statement is as follows: 

“The Coalition Agreement committed the government to relinquishing control over excessive Council Tax 
increases and giving that democratic power directly to local communities. This was legislated for through 
the Localism Act. The government has today published the Council Tax principles it is proposing for 2013 
to 2014. Council Tax increases would trigger a referendum, if they exceed:
· 2% for most principal authorities; or
· £5 (whichever is higher) in the case of shire district councils, police and crime commissioners and fire and 
rescue authorities that set the lowest quartile of Council Tax in their class

The final principles for 2013 to 2014 will be set out in a report for the approval of the House of Commons 
early next year, at the same time as the final report on the local government finance settlement. No 
equivalent principles are being proposed for town and parish councils for 2013 to 2014, although 
they may in future years.”

This was supplied via the BBPCA on 19.12.12.


The Clerk was asked to write to Steve Boyle, Head of Legal, BBC to ask if the PC could discuss the issue of raising its precept should it be necessary at PC level or whether a special dispensation was required.  The subject would be deferred until the budget meeting in January when it was hoped the information would have been received.   
2173
COMMUNITY POLICE MEETING

Nothing new to report pending new dates for future meetings. The Clerk advised PC Kerry Randall had been in correspondence about attending some of the PC’s meetings and she had given her a list of the PC meeting dates for 2013 as well as the meeting dates for Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall and hoped she would be able to attend some. 
2174
COMMUNITY BUS



The Clerk said all was running Okay at present.  Since the office theft and the theft of the mini bus keys there is only one set of keys in operation.  The PC asked the Clerk to purchase a second set and Cllr Keeble would give her details of a company who could assist with this.
2175
BLACKMORE CENTRE FOR YOUNG PEOPLE


Cllr Keeble advised that recently there had been approximately £150 of damaged and smashed tiles due to youths climbing on the roof. Repairs were in hand.  He also advised that the Friday club would be re-starting in February 2013.
2176
BLACKMORE SPORTS ARENA – (formerly MUGA)

Cllr Keeble confirmed all running OK at present.


2177
MOBILE LIBRARY

No changes to the Parish dates and times reported. 
2178
BRENTWOOD BOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL ASSOCIATION

The Clerk advised that she had received information from Roger Blake regarding the Parish Precept (covered above under item 2172).  The BBPCA had also liaised with Leanna McPherson, BBC who confirmed that Councillors signatures were not required on the websites of either Parish or Borough Councils and this would be edited from the Councillors register of Pecuniary Interests form which would at some stage be published online.   BBC would advise when these forms were to be submitted by all Parish Clerks.   
2179
ROADWAY RENTS (2013)

Due to be invoiced April 2013.
BLACKMORE MILLENNIUM PARK

2180
 PROGRESS REPORT

Cllr Keeble advised that ideally the cockleshell footpath was due to be topped up in the summer, June/July 2013.

Cllr Keeble asked the Clerk to liaise with the handyman, Kevin to repair the broken fence in the top right hand corner of Nine Ashes Road (opposite the bonfire area).


PLANNING COMMITTEE

2181
 PLANS
The Clerk had distributed the planning committee meeting minutes prior to the meeting.  The plans discussed were :
Meeting: 3 December 2012 -  12/01115/FUL – Strongly objected

                          
              12/01151/FUL – No objections

             18 December 2012 -  12/01177/FUL – Objections raised




              12/01172/FUL – No objections

It was noted that future plans due for discussion were:  Ganders Hall Farm and Lathams Yard, Wrights Lane.   
2182
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES – 

Bluebell Farm - Spriggs Lane, Blackmore (mobile home)  - (History):  The Clerk had previously chased Christopher Stathers, BBC planning department.  He advised in his letter dated 22nd August 2011 that this item had been chased internally and a new case reference number issued against this case file which had been temporarily lost at BBC.  The outstanding Enforcement Notice dated back to 19th August 2002 and required the removal of the mobile home and he could not at this present time trace any subsequent planning permission for the retention of the mobile home.  He would therefore be investigating this matter further and would update us as soon as possible, and after he had made a further visit to the property.  – Still awaiting update.

Plot 3, Oak Tree farm, Chelmsford Road, Blackmore, CM4 0PZ –

Cllr Keeble advised that the appeal had been heard on 23rd November 2012 and the Secretary of State had won the case.  This is now pending Eric Pickles decision. 



Land adjacent to Oak Fold, Hook End Rd, Hook End  - (History): Being looked into by BBC in relation to any enforcement action being taken by them as on green belt land –  Still pending update/decision. 


Kiln Farm, Mountnessing Rd, Blackmore – No updates for some time.

Pixies Halt – To be added back onto the outstanding enforcements list – grass frontage been 
removed and replaced with driveway or hard standing.  This belongs to the Highways.

The Clerk was requested to enquire with BBC’s planning department as to the planning 
application for Mardene Lodge, Outings Lane, CM15 0LS.  There are ongoing fairly extensive 
building works and the PC has not received any plans for this.

Action required: Items being monitored and chased with BBC by Cllr Watley and the Clerk.
ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE

A Meeting of the Environment Committee had taken place on 3rd December 2012 and all was in accordance with those minutes distributed by the Clerk previously.  Copies of sub committee meeting minutes were distributed to all Councillors prior to this meeting.  
2183
Drain clearance and road sweeping 
Cllr Town reported she had seen the drains being cleared outside her house in Blackmore yesterday and all OK.  
2184
Village speed
In accordance with sub committee minutes.

2185
Allotments
In accordance with sub committee minutes.

2186
Village pond
Cllr Keeble reported that he had been dealing with the pond flooding and it was possible that the pond water level would need to be lowered.  John Gaymer will contact ECC Highways Department regarding this.  The ditches had recently been dredged and everything which could possibly be carried out to alleviate this problem, to date had been done, to no avail. 

2187
Gunnells Corner – pavement (wheelchair access)

In accordance with sub committee minutes.

2188
Dead willow on the village pond

In accordance with sub committee minutes.

2189
Grass cutting – Stondon Massey PC
In accordance with sub committee minutes.

2190
Notice Boards
Borough Cllr Henwood and Borough Cllr Keeble advised they have surplus Councillor grant funding which they would like to contribute towards new notice boards.  They will advise the amount for budgeting purposes.
2191
Bicycle Rack – Blackmore

Usage being monitored.
2192
Parking on grass verges - Blackmore 

In accordance with sub committee minutes.

AOB:

2193  
Rats seen by the pond – Being monitored by Agouti Pest Control. 
2194   
Blacksmiths Alley (overgrown hedge at the end of the road) – Clerk has asked BBC to trim this.
2195
Christmas lights – Councillor Town advised that she is still trying to source an electrician to turn on the lights.  They need to be insured for this.  John Sharpe advised he will look at pricing up new Christmas lights in time for Christmas 2013 as he didn’t have enough time this year.   
 DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  Monday 7th January 2013 – 7.30pm – Crosse House, Blackmore.

enw2oHenwo
HERALD MAGAZINE

2196
NEXT EDITION

Terry Smith advised that the next deadline is Friday 25th January 2013 for the March edition. 
RECREATION COMMITTEE
2197
A Meeting of members of the Recreation Committee had taken place on Tuesday 4th December 
2012 at Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  All was in accordance with those minutes distributed 
by the Clerk previously.  Copies of sub committee meeting minutes were distributed to all 
Councillors prior to this meeting. 

Cllr McCarthy (Chairman of the committee) advised that Playquip Leisure had now installed the new swing sets which had been ordered for Ted Marriage and Mill Lane and were looking very good.  He recommended that the PC go ahead with the Walter Hobbs refurbishment project as soon as possible as the current play equipment was not only looking very tired but in some parts were becoming potentially hazardous.

The following proposal was made by Cllr Henwood, Seconded by Cllr Spiers and unanimously agreed that the Parish Council adopt the schematic layout of the log gym trail equipment presented by Playquip Leisure.  The Clerk would use this as the basis to supply three quotations for the Parish Council to consider in order for them to proceed with the project.  Playquip’s quotation currently stood at around £40,000 including the external wrought iron fencing.  
The Clerk confirmed she was in receipt of the ‘expression of interest’ form from the Essex Environment Trust.  Cllr Keeble had submitted an application request to them on behalf of the PC for a grant of up to £10,000 towards the project.     

Ted Marriage Recreation Field
A.12.11 -  Worn swing chains.  As mentioned above – work completed.  Delete from agenda

B.12.11  -  Worn leg of climbing frame.  Pending report from BBC as Kevin has recently made a 
    temporary fix to this.

C.12.11 -   Fire damage to swing – As mentioned above – work completed.  Delete from agenda

A.11.12 -   Playquip Leisure’s quotation to refurbish the equipment -  pending decision in New Year

Mill Lane Recreation Field

D.12.11  -Climbing frame:  Pending report from BBC as Kevin has recently made a temporary fix to this.

C.6.10 – Swing seat holes - As mentioned above – work completed.  Delete from agenda
Walter Hobbs Recreation Field
B.2.08/E.6.10 – Football pitches PLT/Goal mouths – Posts etc all in good condition – Delete from agenda

A.11.10 – Weed growth at aerial runway – In hand with Kevin

D.4.11 – Hexagonal swings (wood chip and edging wood repair) – In hand with Kevin

G.11.11 – Aerial runway – Repairs in hand with Kevin

C.11.11 – Fencing surrounding children’s play area – Suggested Kevin removes extruding prongs of wire, screws and nails and tying any broken spars and generally making it safe.  Clerk to instruct Kevin. 

Items to monitor – all recreation areas:  Emptying of dog waste bins – As BBC have decided to phase out dog waste bins and all bagged dog waste can now be deposited in the regular waste bins it was suggested that an article be placed in the next Herald magazine advising residents of this.    

CLERK’S REPORT

2198
 Parish Council website – The Clerk confirmed she had purchased both domain names: blackmoreparishcouncil.co.uk and blackmore-hook-end-and-wyatts-green-pc.co.uk  with the company Fast Hosts.

2199
Office security – The Clerk had received the two quotations for the building works as requested at November’s PC meeting.  The quotes were for £1,100.00 and £1404.00.  The quotation for £1,100.00 was supplied by the same local company in Doddinghurst who had recently completed the mens toilets refurbishment and the work was of a very satisfactory standard.  It was proposed by Cllr Frost, Seconded by Cllr Bennett that the Clerk would instruct them to carry out the works in accordance with their quotation during the February half term when the pre-school would not be using the hall.  This was subject to the Tipps Cross Hall Trustees agreeing to contribute £200 towards the works.
2200  
Return of all Councillor’s signed and completed ‘pecuniary interests’ forms – The Clerk reminded all Cllr’s that these forms must be completed and returned as soon as possible for those who have not already done so. 
2201
 COMMITTEE MEETINGS


Environment
  7.1.13
7.30 p.m.
Crosse House, Blackmore


Planning
  7.1.13       
8.30pm
Crosse House, Blackmore


Recreation
  8.1.13
7.00 pm
Tipps X R Hall   

TX Management
15.1.13
8.00pm
Tipps X R Hall
 


Parish Council
17.1.13
7.30pm
Tipps X R Hall



ANY OTHER BUSINESS – (for discussion only)-    
2202
Cllr Bennett asked the Clerk if she could supply a list of houses in Hook End Road as he regularly has delivery drivers knocking for this information.  The Clerk will supply this.
2203
Cllr Frost enquired as to whether the Farmers market will be continuing.  Cllr Keeble said he would look into this and advise.
2204
Cllr McCarthy made a plea to all Cllrs to fill in the online forms regarding the need for faster broadband speed within the Parish.  There is currently no plan to improve the speed in the area by network suppliers and there is a link on the parish Council website to complete a petition for this.

2205
Cllr Keeble advised that the Brentwood half marathon would be coming through Brentwood and the villages on 24th March this year. 

2206
The Clerk was asked to supply an up to date Councillor list with contact details to all Cllrs.

2207
The Clerk was asked to contact BBC, planning department regarding the hard standing next to Twites Farm in accordance with the July minutes.  The Clerk will chase for an update.   

There being no further business, the Meeting closed at 9.50pm

Mince pies and refreshments were served.
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